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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
PRELIMINARY MEETING MINUTES
These minutes are unofficial until reviewed and approved by the 

Election Advisory Panel at a future meeting
December 12, 2018
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Daniel Henry (Chair), Ingrid Montgomery, Justin Portlock, Toni Alfred
Excused: Charles McWhite, Jon McGowan, Robert Phillips
Absent: 

Also: Mike Hogan and John Libby – Supervisor of Elections Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
Chairman Henry called the meeting to order at 3:01 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record. 
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the September 12, 2018 meeting were approved as revised and distributed.
Supervisor of Elections update
Supervisor Mike Hogan distributed and discussed statistical information from the November general election, some last elements of which are still on-going. Voter registration increased by 10% or 55,222 voters and turnout increased by 108,413 voters or 39.6% over the 2014 mid-term General Election. The percentage of voters casting ballots on Election Day fell from 53% in 2014 to 40% in 2018. The political party share of registered voters was almost identical between Republicans and Democrats in 2014 and 2018, with No Party Affiliation increasing from 18% to 22%. Mr. Hogan noted that for a couple of years the “motor voter” driver’s license registration system would default a registrant to No Party Affiliation if no party is selected. Turnout of Democrats increased by 17.6% and Republican turnout increased by 11.1% in 2018 over 2014. 
Mr. Hogan distributed a Palm Beach Post newspaper article very complimentary of Duval County’s consistency in the recount process. There was a slight problem with one high speed tabulator not restarting properly after a full ballot tray was scanned (the counter re-set to 0 instead of holding over the number of ballots already scanned), so over 15,000 ballots had to be recounted to overcome that problem. One media outlet reported that 15,000 ballots had been “lost”, which was untrue; they were in the counting room and just had to be re-fed through another tabulator. Mail and early voting post-election counts were dead-on, however on the first Election Day ballots recount there was a problem as the recount was 39 ballots short. A decision was made by the Supervisor to recount the Election Day ballots. On the “second” recount of Election Day ballots the count was only different by 2 ballots. The cause of the previous discrepancy was due to an operator’s error.
There were problems in other counties, especially in Broward and Palm Beach counties in South Florida. In Broward County their ballot was 5 pages long in 3 languages with 3 times as many voters as in Jacksonville, so the chance for error was much higher. Mr. Hogan said it is unfortunate that those few instances made Florida look bad in the national media. Palm Beach County is the only county in Florida using their particular type of equipment which proved problematic in this election. The election supervisor there was reluctant to buy new equipment, for which funds were available as she was concerned about an ADA compliance issue.
On a statewide basis, almost exactly one-third of general election votes were cast by mail, one-third at early voting sites, and one-third in precincts on Election Day. The Supervisor’s office was flooded with applications for vote-by-mail ballots just prior to the election.

Panel Member Portlock applauded the Supervisor of Elections for the decision to offer the maximum number of days for early voting which seemed very helpful to the overall process. Mr. Hogan said would like to start early voting on a Sunday and end 2 Saturdays later, not start on Monday and finish on Sunday which makes it very hard to update and produce the hard copy registers in time to deliver them to the precincts on Monday for the Tuesday election. He expressed concern about problems if something should happen to the EVIDs on Election Day and the hard copy voter roll wasn’t ready in time. Panel Member Montgomery said the work of the Election Advisory Panel has helped citizens understand how elections work and thanked the Supervisor’s staff for being so very helpful to the EAP. Panel Member Alfred praised the decision to do early voting at Edward Waters College and the University of North Florida.
Chairman Henry thanked Mr. Hogan and his staff for being unfailingly available and helpful in all circumstances. He asked about the prospects for continuing early voting at EWC and UNF depending on the results this year; Mr. Hogan said those were the 2 least-used of the 20 early voting sites, and UNF’s figures were somewhat inflated because many voters went there when the 2 other nearby sites were overcrowded, so those weren’t really UNF-affiliated voters. The Murray Hill Library is being reevaluated as an early voting site because it is so small with limited parking and limited inside space. The county’s one “wild-card” (non-public building) site is Gateway Shopping Center which is extremely expensive and the new owner of the complex is very uncooperative. The future of early voting sites will be determined by a thorough analysis upcoming. His staff will do a “spider map” of where voters come from when voting early and which sites experienced the most and least demand. In the future they will be looking at the new regional library to be constructed on the Northside; the existing Northside sites are getting heavy usage.
Supervisor Hogan gave an overview of the pending lawsuit about the requirement for Spanish language ballots. The presence of any “flag citizens” – Sec. 4(e) U.S. territory voters who came to Florida (i.e. refugees from Puerto Rico after the hurricane) cause the ballot to have to be published in Spanish despite the county being under the 5% Spanish-speaking threshold for resident voters that would trigger the requirement. The judge ordered that everything except the actual ballot must be printed in both English and Spanish, including sample ballots and instructions. Another state law says that ballots must be unique to each polling site, which was written before early voting was instituted and persons from many precincts use a few early voting sites. Duval County has never put a sample ballot at early voting sites. If the Supervisor was required to post site-specific ballots, then every early voting site would need to post 683 different ballot styles to cover every possibility. Duval County sends a precinct-specific ballot to every voter, not a composite countywide ballot like most counties do.  The case is still pending.
Regarding Constitutional Amendment 4, Chairman Henry asked about what if any, instructions the county’s election offices have gotten from the state about how to deal with ex-offenders who fill out a registration form. Mr. Hogan said the local SOEs don’t have any investigative power and depend on the State Division of Elections to do all verifications and send back a list of who is and is not eligible to register and vote. Between now and January 8th (the amendment’s implementation date) the Secretary of State will provide instructions to the SOEs about how to proceed. Nothing can be changed (i.e. registration instructions on the supervisor’s web site) or implemented until the state gives appropriate guidance as to how to proceed.
Regarding problematic vote-by-mail ballots, Mr. Henry said that other counties call and e-mail voters about their problem ballots in addition to a standard U.S. mail notice and suggested that Duval County look into additional notification methods. He said that some third parties (i.e. political parties) research the voting records and call voters telling them their ballots were not counted and urge them to go to the SOE and “cure” the problem, which causes confusion and suspicion on the part of voters. Mr. Hogan explained the complications of dealing with these types of issues during on-going elections, especially when lawsuits are filed during elections which can cause tremendous difficulties in making the election go smoothly. He said that SOEs have some discretion over some facets of their elections (i.e. early voting periods, procedures for judging signatures, etc.). He explained how questioned signatures are judged by multiple employees before determining their validity. Mr. Hogan reported that Federal and State law requires that all voters must be treated the same and since not all voters give phone numbers or email addresses (because they then become public records), the only universal information is the voter’s residential address. It is the one thing the SOE has for everyone and therefore the US mail is used as the notification method.
Mr. Hogan said that, perhaps contrary to expectation, vote-by-mail ballots are more work-intensive than in-person voters because of the mail out process, receiving and opening returned ballots, voter errors in marking the mail ballot and the difficulty of judging signatures. Early voting is the most efficient method because staff can deal with voters of every precinct in one location and have the voter there in person to deal with any questions or problems.

Candidate qualifying for the City’s spring elections runs from January 7 – 11.
Old Business
None
New Business
2019 meeting schedule: the group had decided at the last meeting to schedule meetings to cover the City spring elections on January 16 (after the filing period has closed), April 3 (after the March first election) and on May 29th (after the second election). The May 29 date will be tight for the May election activities to be completely wrapped up. John Libby said that training schedules, equipment allocation, ballot preparation, etc. are all affected by what happens in the March election (runoffs, recounts, etc.). The group decided that the EAP will meet in January and April as scheduled and then decide the schedule for the remainder of 2019.
Commissioner Comment
None
Public Comment

Patricia Turrentine asked if there were job openings for the spring election season. Mr. Libby said that poll workers and call center operators are always needed. Poll worker training can be scheduled through the SOE web site; applications for call center operators are taken through the City’s Employee Services Department. Interested persons need to send an email to the SOE’s office to be activated as a poll worker to be eligible to take the training.
Ray Alfred praised the SOE for lots of good work in the General Election. He asked if there were there any lessons learned from the election. What role does the signature on the EVID play? Has SOE heard yet from any Amendment 4 ex-felons? Mr. Hogan said that he has not spoken to any ex-felons in person about registering under Amendment 4, and has received 2 emails asking him to change the information on registration on the SOE’s website to reflect the new law. His office doesn’t know where ex-felons stand in their legal process and can’t do anything about changing procedures or instructions until the Secretary of State gives instructions. Mr. Hogan did not hear any reports of anyone not being allowed to vote because they arrived late; one Mandarin precinct voted until 9:30 p.m. to allow everyone in line at 7 p.m. to complete the voting process. Mr. Alfred said he had heard of a case (he thinks in Georgia) where a felon voted and then was prosecuted for voting illegally. What’s Duval’s policy in this regard? Mr. Hogan said that if the staff actually knows that someone is a felon and may not be eligible to vote then they are given a provisional ballot. Otherwise the staff doesn’t know who is or is not a felon and therefore eligible or not when they present themselves at the polls.
Next meeting
The next meetings will be on January 16 and April 3, 2019. The meeting previously scheduled for May 29th will be rescheduled.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:16 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
(904) 630-1405     jeffc@coj.net
Posted 12.13.18  3:30 p.m.
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